

BODENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

**Minutes of the Meeting of BODENHAM PARISH COUNCIL held on
Monday, 7th April 2014 at the Siward James Centre at 7.30 p.m.**

Present: Cllr Bob Clarke (Chair), Cllr Roger Austin, Cllr Alec Avery, Cllr Stan Davis, Cllr Dennis Jackson, Cllr Robin Knott, Cllr Pam James-Moore, Cllr Tony Mitcheson, Cllr Jeff Pollard, Cllr Rhian Powell.

District Cllr Jeremy Millar was also present. Thirteen members of the public were present at the start of the Meeting.

1. **Apologies for Absence.** There were no apologies for absence.
2. **Declarations of Interest.** Cllr Powell and Cllr Mitcheson declared an interest in Item 13 on the Agenda.
3. **Minutes of the Previous Meeting.** The Minutes of the previous Meeting were accepted as a true record. (Proposer; Cllr Mitcheson: Seconder; Cllr Jackson).
4. **Presentation by Mr Craig Sandman, Senior Enforcement Officer, Community Protection, Herefordshire Council.**
 - 4.1 Cllr Clarke introduced Mr Sandman, who explained that Community Protection deals with environmental crime, such as fly tipping, fly posting, dog fouling and many other things - with a staff of two, compared to eight formerly. He said that Herefordshire Council now has no dedicated dog warden, but does have a statutory duty to house stray dogs. He further explained that, while dog fouling is an offence throughout Herefordshire, actions and prosecutions depend on evidence such as a car registration number, a personal statement or a photograph.
 - 4.2 Cllr Clarke said that Bodenham had two particular problems with dogs - with the North Hereford Hunt and with fouling in the area around Bodenham Lake. Mr Sandman replied that he had had contact with the Hunt and understood that matters had now improved. He added that one persistent offender at Bodenham Lake had been identified.
 - 4.3 Mr Mike Stephens said there was persistent dog fouling in the field behind Orchard Close. Mr Sandman noted this and asked for evidence to be provided to him. Cllr Clarke reminded members that the Parish Council had suggested installing a dog waste bin at the end of Orchard Close, but this had not been approved by residents. Cllr James-Moore said that dog waste had been dumped in the grit bin near to Bodenham Church.
 - 4.4 Mr Bob Bowden asked about penalties for dog fouling. Mr Sandman said that the standard penalty was an £80 fine (£50 if paid promptly) and that the maximum penalty was £25,000 plus costs. He added that fly tipping was a criminal offence with a maximum penalty of £50,000 - plus a criminal record which remained until five years after death. He also noted that his team had made forty-four prosecutions in 2013 and that a prosecution was pending for fly tipping on the C1121 between Bodenham Lake and Dinmore.
 - 4.5 Cllr Powell asked Mr Sandman whether a leaflet or flier was available about the work of his team. Mr Sandman replied that nothing was available, but that he could put something together.
 - 4.6 Cllr Clarke thanked Mr Sandman for attending the Meeting and for his interesting and informative talk.

5. **Presentation by Mr Doug Hughes of Hughes Architects**

- 5.1 Cllr Clarke introduced Mr Doug Hughes of Hughes Architects, representing Mr Jason Richards, who had purchased the field opposite England's Gate Inn and wished to develop it for housing.
- 5.2 Mr Hughes emphasized that the process of developing the site was in its early stages and that he welcomed the opportunity to talk to the Parish Council and members of the public and to obtain feedback. He circulated drawings of the proposed development, which showed that it was currently proposed to develop only part of the site and that the development would consist of 12-15 houses, 6 of which would be social houses, probably in collaboration with Marches Housing. The intention was that the social housing would consist of two terraces of three houses and that the access to the whole site would be off the C1125.
- 5.3 Cllr Powell asked if the tabled proposals were the first phase of a larger development. Mr Hughes said that they were.
- 5.4 Cllr James-Moore asked if the houses could be spaced out more and noted that there were no garages for any of the houses. Cllr Avery asked if the car parking could be made more discreet. Cllr Millar asked if the road which was shown on the drawings was meant to provide access to the next phase of the development. Mr Hughes answered affirmatively to all these questions, but added that parking for social housing was regulated, while parking for private housing was not.
- 5.5 Cllr Clarke said that flooding was an issue, because of potential run-off, and that the existing sewerage system was already overloaded. Cllr Mitcheson said that there was thought to be a spring in one corner of the site, water from which ran across the C1125 and down Millcroft Road even when there was little rainfall. He added that any development on the site would require measures to prevent run off down Millcroft Road becoming a serious issue. Mr Hughes acknowledged these points and, in response to a question about the provision of a sewerage system on site, said that Herefordshire Council would require any sewerage to be connected to the mains.
- 5.6 Cllr Powell commented that pedestrians are at high risk in the area of the site, because of the lack of pavements and the lack of space for providing them. Mr Hughes acknowledged this point. Cllr Powell then suggested moving the site entrance to opposite Millcroft Road and Mr Hughes noted this possibility. Mr David Tilford asked whether the position of the entrance had been discussed with Herefordshire Council. Mr Hughes replied that it had. Mr Tilford asked whether an entrance by Hamwyn Joinery had been considered. Mr Hughes said that it had not been considered.
- 5.7 Cllr Millar queried the high ratio of social housing to other forms of housing in the proposed development. He said that the view of Bodenham residents and probably of other neighbourhoods was that there should be less social housing. Mr David Tilford asked whether the number of social houses had been discussed with the Strategic Housing section of Herefordshire Council. Mr Hughes said that Strategic Housing had suggested the number of social houses.
- 5.8 Cllr Clarke asked what would happen next. Mr Hughes replied that he would amend the proposals in the light of the comments, which had been made, and would consider holding an open day at a later date. Mrs Babs Mitcheson asked whether the open day could include illustrations of the design of each type of house. Mr Hughes agreed to do this.
- 5.9 Cllr Powell asked whether details of the proposals were available on the Hughes Architects' website. Mr Hughes said that they were.

6. **Matters Arising from the Minutes.**

- 6.1 **Minute 5.1: Noticeboards.** The Clerk reported that the new noticeboard had been installed and was in use. Cllr Clarke suggested that the old noticeboard could be refurbished, which was agreed. The Clerk was instructed to ask Mr Peter Tomlinson to go ahead with the refurbishment. Cllr Clarke said that he would ask

Mr Roland Hunt whether the refurbished noticeboard could be installed outside the Post Office. **ACTION: CS and BC**

- 6.2 **Minute 6.1: Leaflets Dumped in the Bus Shelters.** The Clerk reported that he had asked the Lengthsman to tidy the bus shelters and that he had done so.
- 6.3 **Minute 6.2: Rubbish Outside a House in Orchard Close.** The Clerk said that he had reported the matter to the Enforcement Officer, requesting a reply before the Meeting, but had not received one.
- 6.4 **Minute 6.3: Dog Control Orders.** The Clerk reported that he had placed an item in the *Newsletter* about dog control orders.
- 6.5 **Minute 6.5: Fly Tipping.** The Clerk confirmed that he had reported the fly tipping between Bodenham Manor and Dinmore. (See Minute 4.4 above).
- 6.6 **Minute 6.6: Horse Riding in the Churchyard.** The Clerk reported that he had placed an item in the *Newsletter* about a horse having been ridden in the churchyard. Cllr James-Moore said that the matter had now been resolved.
- 6.7 **Minute 6.7: Repairs to the Mounting Block.** Cllr Pollard reported that he had been unable to contact a contractor about repairing the mounting block, but would pursue the matter. **ACTION: JP**
- 6.8 **Minute 8.1: Display Boards.** The Clerk said that he had purchased a set of display boards. Cllr Mitcheson noted that the display boards could be seen in the foyer at the end of the Meeting.

7. **Issues Raised by Members of the Public.**

- 7.1 Mr Steve Lavender asked that as many residents as possible complete the Bus Consultation Survey on the future of bus services in Herefordshire, and that the Parish Council should offer its support because of the importance of the bus service for Bodenham. Cllr Powell said that the service to Leominster is more vulnerable, but is vital, because the main GPs' surgery is in Leominster. Cllr Davis said that without the service he would be forced to take a taxi to get to Leominster at considerable expense. Cllr Powell said that sustainable development meant retaining facilities such as public transport. It was agreed that the Clerk should write in support of retaining the bus service and should mention, in particular, the service to Leominster and the inconvenient timetabling of buses from Leominster to Bodenham. **ACTION: CS**
- 7.2 Mr Tony Clark asked that the Parish Council's recommendations relating to planning applications should be reported differently in the *Newsletter*, for example by saying "Recommended for approval" rather than "Approved".
- 7.3 Mr Clark also asked about the litter pick held on 5th April. The Clerk reported that 27 bags of rubbish had been collected - plus several large items, including a tyre and a traffic cone. The Clerk said that a full report, a photograph and a list of participants would appear in the May *Newsletter*. Cllr Clarke thanked all who had participated in the event.

8. **Parish Plan Reports.**

- 8.1 **Health.** Cllr Powell reported that the Emergency Plan is progressing and that another meeting is planned. (See also Item 11 below).
- 8.2 **Road Safety.** Cllr Clarke said the meeting which had been arranged with Ms Justine Heath of Balfour Beatty to discuss the traffic problems in the vicinity of the Post Office had not taken place, because Ms Heath was ill. The Clerk was instructed to arrange another meeting. **ACTION: CS**

9. **Health and Safety Policy.**

- 9.1 Cllr Mitcheson said that it was important that the Parish Council had a health and safety policy in place, to which end he had produced and circulated a draft policy. Cllr Austin said that the policy needed to be worded so that contractors are fully trained and insured. Cllr Mitcheson said that, although this was not the Parish Council's direct responsibility, it could nevertheless potentially be held liable and the point was covered in the draft. He added that the document he had produced

was based on a standard policy adopted by many councils. Cllr Powell remarked that a risk assessment should have been done before the litter pick held on 5th April and would be done before the next litter pick. It was agreed that the Clerk should act as Health and Safety Officer and should undertake training when it was available. The Policy was adopted unanimously (Proposer; Cllr Knott; Seconder; Cllr Powell).

10. **Audit.**

- 10.1 The Clerk reported that the documentation for the annual audit had been received - for completion by 24th June - and that an internal auditor needed to be appointed. The Clerk was instructed to approach Mr Paul Hemming, who had acted as internal auditor in previous years. **ACTION: CS**

11. **Defibrillator**

- 11.1 Cllr Powell gave a report about the possible acquisition of a defibrillator, which is attached as Annex A. She said that two defibrillators would be needed in Bodenham, because of the spread-out nature of the village and defibrillators being, in practice, useable only within about 800 metres of an emergency.
- 11.2 Cllr Millar said that he had observed in Rutland that defibrillators were kept in old telephone kiosks. Cllr Powell suggested that one defibrillator could be kept outside Bodenham School, one at the Surgery or in the telephone kiosk and that a lockable box could be purchased to allow Brockington Golf Club to keep their defibrillator outside. Cllr Knott asked about the cost of a lockable box and about how entry to the box could be obtained. Cllr Powell said the cost would be around £300 per box. Cllr Millar said that the number to the lockable box would be given when an ambulance was called.
- 11.3 Mrs Kay Clark said that Heartstart had demonstrated the use of a defibrillator to the Women's Group. Cllr Powell said that any funding raised by voluntary groups would be very welcome.
- 11.4 Cllr Knott suggested that Cllr Powell should obtain as much information as possible and that the matter should be discussed again at the next Meeting.

ACTION: RP and CS

12. **Bus Consultation Survey**

- 12.1 See Minute 7.1 above.

13. **Finance.**

- 13.1 **Monthly Accounts.** Cllr Knott presented the monthly accounts which were accepted unanimously and are attached as Annex B. (Proposer: Cllr Austin; Seconder: Cllr Davis).

- 13.2 The following invoices were approved for payment (Proposer: Cllr Knott; Seconder: **Cllr Mitcheson**):

- DC Gardening Services (Lengthsman's invoice)	£463.40
- Siward James and Arkwright Trust (room hire)	£198.75
- Clerk's fee for Lengthsman scheme administration	£310.00
- Adrian Hope Tree Services (inspection and report)	£114.00
- Mrs Babs Mitcheson (Neighbourhood Plan expenses)	£100.00
- C D Smith (purchase of display boards)	£148.90
- Siward James and Arkwright Trust (room hire)	£18.00
- Leominster Community Resource Centre (February and March Newsletters)	£336.50

14. **Planning.**

- 14.1 The Clerk reported that the following planning application had been received:

14.1.1 **140890/N: Eastfields Farm: proposed construction of earth slurry lagoon.** Cllr Mitcheson noted that, even for the existing herd, the reduced capacity of the proposed lagoon would be insufficient to meet the requirements for slurry storage. Another means of storing slurry would

therefore need to be found - as the report produced by Mr David Tilford pointed out - but the application gave no indication of how this would be achieved. Cllr Powell said that the expansion of the existing herd, which was mentioned in the first application, was not mentioned in this application. Cllr Avery said that the noise produced by the existing pump is unacceptable. Mr David Tilford said that the pump would need to be used twice a year continuously for 24 hours each time. Cllr Millar said that the many reasons for the rejection of the first application should be examined to see whether they had all been met. Cllr Mitcheson queried whether the stated requirement to inspect the proposed lagoon and pipework for leaks would be adhered to in practice. Cllr Austin queried whether leaks in the lagoon could be identified by inspection. Mr David Tilford said that the applicant owns or rents an insufficient area of land on which to spread all the slurry which would be stored in the lagoon. He added that the overground pipeline to the proposed lagoon would be vulnerable and that the underground section of the pipeline through a culvert under Dunfield Lane needs planning permission, which has not been applied for. It was agreed that the Clerk should draft and circulate a response recommending refusal of the application.

ACTION: CS

15. **Updates.**

15.1 **Bodenham Flood Protection Group.** Cllr Mitcheson gave a report, which is attached as Annex C.

15.2 **Neighbourhood Plan.** Cllr Mitcheson reported that at the Steering Group Meeting on 18th March he had summarised the written comments which had been received at the two Open Days. He had also explained that development of the Neighbourhood Plan was in limbo until Herefordshire Council's Core Strategy is approved and its latest Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (SHLAAR) is completed, and that the next meeting scheduled for 15th April had been cancelled accordingly. He went on to say that he had submitted the second quarterly report to the Community Development Foundation, in which he had highlighted that the lack of an approved Herefordshire Council Core Strategy and an updated SHLAAR meant that the Plan could not now be completed until well into 2015. Meanwhile, Mr David Tilford was seeking to find a consultant, who can provide advice on the wording and content of the Plan. Mr David Tilford noted that to date only seven neighbourhood plans have been approved across the whole of the United Kingdom.

15.3 **Parish Hall.** Cllr Powell said that no meeting of the Parish Hall Management Committee had taken place, so there was no report to give.

15.4 **Lengthsman.** The Clerk reported that the Lengthsman had completed a variety of tasks in March and that the final invoice for 2013-14 had been submitted to Herefordshire Council.

16. **Correspondence.**

16.1 The Clerk reported that no correspondence had been received, which had not already been circulated.

17. **Other Business (including District Councillor's Comments).**

17.1 Cllr Millar reported that he had circulated his monthly report, which had included a report that Herefordshire Council had decided to rescind cuts to arts funding. He added that it seemed that Bodenham Manor had been repossessed and that he believed that Balfour Beatty had appointed a locality steward for Bodenham. He concluded by saying that the draft of a plan produced by Balfour Beatty on the spending of extra government funding for roads was to be discussed shortly.

17.2 The Clerk said that a report had been circulated from Mr Adrian Hope of Adrian Hope Tree Services on the state of the trees on the village green. The Clerk was instructed to add this to the next Agenda.

ACTION: CS

- 17.3 Cllr Pollard reported that some seats near the war memorial had been damaged, as had an inspection cover in Brockington Road. The Clerk was instructed to report these defects, if he had not already done so. **ACTION: CS**

18. **Dates of Next Meeting.**

- 18.1 There being no other business, the Meeting ended at 9.35pm.
- 18.2 The next Meetings of the Parish Council will be held at 7.30pm at the Siward James Centre on:
- Monday, 12th May 2014 (starting at 7pm)
 - Monday 2nd June 2014

Report to Bodenham P.C. 7th April 2014

DEFIBRILLATORS

- ⤴ Margaret James has completed the British Heart Foundations initial inquiry form, which indicates that we may be eligible for defibrillators.
- ⤴ In order to proceed with an application we need to show we have the support of the Ambulance Service, supply details of referees, and produce a training plan showing how we aim to train a number (unspecified) of local people in Basic Life Support (how to do CPR and use a defibrillator) using a recognised trainer.
- ⤴ BHF fund two different types of AEDs, and suggest a minimum contribution from us of £400.
- ⤴ Bodenham Carers' Group and Bodenham Women's Group are both very supportive of the scheme and willing to raise funds towards it.
- ⤴ Gina from the Brockington Golf Club tea room phoned on 5th April, having read in the Bodenham Newsletter that the PC is exploring the possibility of installing defibrillators.
- ⤴ The Golf Club currently has a defibrillator in the tea room, which is only accessible between 10am and 4pm.
- ⤴ Gina suggested that the defibrillator could be placed outside the front door of the Clubhouse, if the P.C were able to supply a lockable box.

Bodenham Parish Council 13/14

	May	June	July	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr
Income												
PC Opening Balance			8004.99	6938.22		10750.99	16357.62	15939.42		12679.62	12370.06	12514.25
Newsletter	114.50	112.50	197.50	463.00	77.50	424.59	180.62	284.00	230.00		470.00	
Vat Refund												
Car Park Loan		374.92						374.91				
Lengthsman				778.25		778.25			778.25			778.25
Community Tech Grant			306.54									
Community Dev Grant					3982.00							
Precept	4972.50					4972.50						
TOTAL	10132.87	10013.98	8509.03	8179.47	11504.31	16926.33	16538.22	16598.33	14676.95	12909.62	12840.06	13292.45
Expenditure												
Car Park Loan		749.83						749.83				
Church Grant								1000.00				
Clerk Salary	121.29	121.29	121.29	121.29	121.29	121.29	121.29	121.29	121.29	121.29	121.29	431.29
Clerk Expenses	47.17		19.00	283.00	33.36	13.00	127.19	52.00	26.47	27.95	36.00	
HM Rev and Customs	30.32	30.32	30.32	30.32	30.32	30.32	30.32	30.32	30.32	30.32	30.32	30.32
Insurance		499.96										
Website							40.00	200.00				
Newsletter	407.53	200.25	186.60	159.85	0.00	169.10		381.19	191.25		18.00	336.50
Playground repairs											65.25	
Community Dev Grant					67.50							
Room Hire					65.25		15.00		63.00		55.00	33.00
Lengthsman		395.00	594.60	140.20	245.00	235.00	265.00	115.00	365.00	360.00		463.40
Playground Inspection					40.60							
Audit					150.00							
Parish Hall Grant									1200.00			
Grass Cutting			583.00									
Parish Plan												114.00
Neighbourhood Plan		12.34										198.75
Telemetry System			36.00									
Signs												645.00
Dog bin												150.00
British Legion Grant								50.00				
TOTAL PC Expenditure	606.31	2008.99	1570.81	734.66	753.32	568.71	598.82	2699.63	1997.33	539.56	325.86	2402.26

	May	June	July	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr
PC Closing Balance	9526.56	8004.99	6938.22	7444.81	10750.99	16357.62	15939	13899	12680	12370	12514	10890
BFPG Open Balance	2210.27	2210.27	2113.37	2099.87	2058.88	2058.88	2058.88	2412.07	2412.07	2412.07	2760.07	2815.07
BFPG Inc				30.00			494			375	55	
BFPG Ex		96.90	13.50	70.99			140.81			27		
BFPG Closing Balance	2210.27	2113.37	2099.87	2058.88	2058.88	2058.88	2412.07	2412.07	2412.07	2760.07	2815.07	2815.07
LADY Close Orchard	158.00	158.00	158.00	158.00	158.00	158.00	158.00	158.00	158.00	158.00	158.00	158.00
BLHG						190.00	190.00	190.00	190.00	190.00	190.00	190.00
Tot Closing Balance	11894.83	10276.36	9196.09	9661.69	12967.87	18764.50	18699.49	16658.77	15439.67	15478.13	15677.27	14053.26

BODENHAM FLOOD PROTECTION GROUP REPORT
(7 APRIL 2014)

1. **Summary of the Past Month.** There has been relatively little rain over the past few weeks. It has therefore been a quiet month for the BFPG and, apart from reporting trees which have fallen into the River Lugg and are threatening to create blockages, the main discussion of flooding issues has been in connection with the Neighbourhood Plan.
2. **Monthly Meeting.** We held our third Meeting of the year on Tuesday, 25 March and this was attended by 22 members.
3. **Sandbags.** As reported on several previous occasions, our stock of filled sandbags is rather depleted and some months ago we ordered 500 filled sandbags to be supplied as soon as possible. We are still awaiting delivery of these and of the 200 empty sandbags we requested last September.
4. **External Contacts.**
 - a. **Herefordshire Council.** We are still waiting for a response about the Ketch Lane and Pugh's Field culverts and about our offer to help Herefordshire Council and Balfour Beatty with monitoring and signing road closures when the Ketch Lane junction is flooded.
 - b. **Cabinet Office Website.**
 - (1) The Cabinet Office have notified us that their emergency planning website is now live and that the link to our own BFPG website is on it, as promised. The website is actually prepared by the Civil Contingencies Secretariat and the Emergency Planning College. (The Civil Contingencies Secretariat is the department of the Cabinet Office responsible since 2001 for emergency planning in the UK. Its role is to ensure the United Kingdom's resilience against disruptive challenge, and to do this by working with others to anticipate, assess, prevent, prepare, respond and recover. The Emergency Planning College is at Easingwold in Yorkshire and it runs short seminars, workshops and courses on crisis management and emergency planning).
 - (2) The BFPG is in the Flooding part of a section of the website called 'Preparing for an Emergency'. For those who may be interested the relevant URLs are:
 - (i) Flooding and your community: www.epcollege.com/community-hub/prepare-for-an-emergency/#section1_5
 - (ii) Full site through www.epcollege.com/community-hub
 - c. **Flood Risk Management Workshop Birmingham (5 March 2014).** The Chairman and Secretary had a very interesting day at the Environment Agency's Flood Risk Management Workshop in Birmingham. We joined some 40 delegates from universities, industry, local authorities, Defra, the Environment Agency and the National Flood Forum. The aim was to plan the Agency's research programme for the next five years.

d. **ITV Programme on Mary Dhonau.** On 11 March we were contacted by a researcher from ITV and the Chairman was interviewed over the telephone about Mrs Mary Dhonau in connection with a programme ITV are thinking of making about her and her work.

e. **Environment Agency Visit to Survey the Relief Channel.**

(1) For some time we have been pressing the Environment Agency's Tewkesbury Office to get the Agency to update their flood maps of Bodenham. This is because the maps still do not show the relief channel and other works completed as long ago as 2007-09 and would therefore appear to give an inaccurate picture of the flood risk to the Village upstream of there. This is important as insurance companies use Environment Agency maps to calculate whether or not an area is likely to flood. It is important that any defences, or action taken to lessen the likelihood of the village flooding, are recorded as these could help with the reduction of insurance premiums. After the floods of 2013/14, it is highly likely that all premiums will increase. The more we can do to reduce this for Bodenham the better.

(2) The Environment Agency have agreed to visit Millcroft Farm sometime in May and carry out a survey of the relief channel. It is to be hoped that this will then reflect the fact that, as shown in the recent bad weather this winter, the relief channel spills any excess water coming down the Brook, or backing up from the River Lugg, onto the flood plain and away from the Village.

5. **Working Parties.** Subject to the weather, the first working party session will take place this Friday (11 April), meeting at 6.00pm at the Brockington Road Bridge. The aim will be to clear one of the adjacent flap valves and survey any work which may need to be done along the Millcroft Brook between Brockington Bridge and Millcroft Farm.

6. **Pump Training.** Two courses will be held at Millcroft Farm on Saturday, 12 April and Saturday, 19 April, each starting at 10.30am to remind members how to operate the Group's pumps.

7. **Social Events.**

a. The following events are planned for the second part of 2014:

(1) **Annual Barbecue.** By kind invitation of Mr and Mrs Schwartz the Barbecue will be held on Saturday, 28 June at Willow Cottage, Maund Bryan, starting at 6.00pm.

(2) **Annual Bonfire Party.** The Bonfire Party will be held on Saturday, 27 September at Millcroft Farm starting at 6.00pm.

(3) **Annual Fund-Raising Quiz Night.** The Quiz Night will be at the Parish Hall on the evening of Friday, 14 November.

b. As always, Councillors are very welcome to attend!

K.A.M.